of convenor of the broadcasting subcommittee. These radio broadcasts were delivered twice weekly from the 1950s until 1966, when 3DB budget cuts led to a requirement for self-funding to keep the broadcasts on air. Accepting the challenge, Geoff appealed to members and listeners for funds and had the broadcasts return to air for several years.

When the radio broadcasts ceased in the 1970s, Geoff was regularly to be heard delivering a Georgist interpretation of current socio-economic events at 'Speakers Corner' on the Yarra Bank until its demise, after which he moved for a short period to the City Square to deliver his orations.

He delivered the annual Henry George Commemorative Address twice: in 1964 and 1999.

In 1999 Geoff also contributed the Australian chapter to "Land Value Taxation Around the World", a comprehensive study of the history and practice of the public capture of land rent contributed by significant Georgists from their own country. Built upon the premise that taxing productive activity, including structural improvements, is to discourage them, the book was a significant contribution to the worldwide application of Georgist principles. Geoff proudly expounded the extensive and successful Australian experience.

Geoff lived a life of voluntary simplicity, neither drinking, smoking, nor eating meat. He donated generously to the Georgist movement and will be sorely missed for his tireless devotion.

Vale, Geoffrey Arthur Forster.

## **Harold Bruce Every**

(18 November 1938 - 22 August 2019)



Longstanding active member, Harold Bruce Every (Bruce) sadly passed away in August. Bruce was a Trustee of the Henry George Foundation (HGFA) and a member of its investment committee which assists to fund the Georgist movement in Australia.

In paying tribute to Bruce's outstanding contribution to the Georgist movement, we must acknowledge his service in the responsible and time-consuming role of chairperson of the HGFA for twenty years. We valued his forthright judgement and the timeless hours he spent in the management of HGFA affairs.

Bruce discovered the teachings of Henry George in the early 1970s. We remember that the late Mary and Alan Hutchinson, stalwarts of the movement at the time, were most heartened to have this young, capable and enthusiastic recruit to the Henry George League (now Prosper Australia), and to which Bruce was rapidly elected a member of the executive committee.

He soon became an active member of the organisation's working groups, the Land Values Research Group and the General Council for Rating Reform, the latter an organisation successfully encouraging local councils to make the switch from net annual value rating to the more progressive site value rating system. Bruce also became a director of the Henry George Club Inc. on 15 November 1990 from which position he retired as chairman on 25 March 2017, having also become highly respected in that particular role.

Bruce will be sadly missed. He has been a vital part of Australian Georgism for five decades and is regarded as a true friend of the movement. Our condolences go to Bruce's wife, Anne, and to his children Andrew, Melanie and Michael.